
[bookmark: _Hlk33001317]CM/21/03/01
[bookmark: _Hlk41038962][bookmark: _Hlk64380303][bookmark: _Hlk19704400]FISKERTON-CUM-MORTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE VIRTUAL FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD  15th MARCH 2021 at 7.00pm
The meeting was recorded
IN ATTENDANCE
Cllrs. R.Lancaster, H.Gibbins, A.Price, & J.Larwood, B.Magrath, S.Holloway ,& L.Moakes
	Also in attendance Clerk L.Holland, NCC Cllr. S.Saddington & 1 member of the pubic 
1. Apologies
None

2. Declaration of Interests
None
3. Minutes of the meeting held  15th February 2021
Minutes of the meetings held 15th  February 2021 were approved and signed.

4. Clerk’s Update
· Update on Fisherman Car Park/Riverside Car Park signs overnight parking prevention & parking restrictions – Cllr. JL reported signs should be in place this week.  Chairman reported on overnight parking recently in Riverside Car Park & this had been reported to Police due to COVID rules specify “stay at home” ie. should not stay overnight away from home.  The camper van had left & area will be monitored. Both NCC & N & S D C deem they are not responsible for Riverside Car Park noting NCC responsible for Fisherman’s car park.

5. To review on going response to coronavirus –
· Adhere to national guidelines next major change noting next major change scheduled for 29th March 2021 subject to Government confirmation.
6. Reports from County & District Councillors
County Cllr. S.Saddington confirmed the following:
· Network Rail Virtual Meeting scheduled for 16th Feb. 2021 6pm had proved positive. Refer to agenda item for further information.
· [bookmark: _Hlk62303257]Interactive speed sign to be erected on Station Road, Fiskerton by end of June 2021 -VIA would view the location from a safety point of view.  SS would report comments of tonight’s meeting back to VIA for their consideration.
· Riverside Car Park – SS would check with NCC if it fell under their area of responsibility.
N & S D C Cllr. R.Blaney – not in attendance.
7. Members of the Public Question & Answers session – Member of public expressed his concern as to proposed location citing wrong side of road, should be dual sided & blocks view when turning out of his drive.  Following a brief discussion Cllr. Saddington confirmed VIA would support a location from a safety point of view; but SS would not have a say in it, however SS would support a request from a Parish Council.  Councillors supported resident’s concerns.  Approved a site meeting with VIA Officer/resident/SH/JL/RL.
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8. Planning Applications & N & S D C decisions.
· In line with tables in Appendix ‘A’.
9. Payments for approval 
Payments (Refer to appendix ‘A’) for payments £460.05
Clerk presented budget monitoring along with Bank reconciliation as at 26th February 2021. 
 YTD Income £16,444.19 Expenditure £16,991.11; Balance £70,105.30 as at 26th February 2021.
Resolved to approve payments in line with Appendix ‘A’ to value of £460.05, budget		monitoring & bank reconciliation as at 26th February 2021. 
10. [bookmark: _Hlk46486646]To consider N & S D C consultation on Review of Public Space Protection Orders - “dog Control order” 
Approved renewal & questionnaire completed.
11. Update on meeting with Network Rail & approval of way forward.
Cllrs. RL& AP attended this broadly positive meeting. It was agreed that the PC would act as a conduit to assist Network Rail in their communications with residents. 
Also to request that residents report any crossing barrier failures to Network Rail and the Parish Council.
12. Proposals re “Village Communication Ideas” including Welcome Pack, Village Walk Cards planning. 
Cllr. AP reported that a meeting had taken place & agreement on general information to be included in welcome pack such as Contact details for Councillors, doctors, pubs, interest groups etc. 
Footpath map also to be included along with map showing street names. 
A card with village photograph on front & short greeting inside for sending to new residents, to mark special celebrations & thanking volunteers etc. is being drafted.
Draft Welcome pack to be presented to next meeting.
13. Update from Cllrs. JL & SH on actions arising from Annual Play Area Inspection report.
Cllr. SH reported that he & Cllr. JL had investigated the actions & agreed it would be possible for in house repairs to rocking horse.
Climbing frame – whilst an element of remedial work can be carried out ie. sanding down, applying sadolin it would only be a temporary fix which might extend life for another few years & then it would require replacing.
Approve expenditure of £100 for remedial work.
14. To consider payment from OVO & suggestions for use of unexpected income £4,253.24
Clerk reported on receipt of £4253.24 which had been investigated & was correct; only explanation from OVO was previous readings might have been incorrect.
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Continued……………..
Chairman asked Councillors to consider how this additional funding should be spent. Eg. 3rd village sign, new gates for village green, Young People to be involved in a project; donation to ARC to name but a few.
Councillors to consider ideas at next meeting.

15. Flood management & response in the Parish – 
· Update from Flood Wardens on next steps re flood prevention. – Cllr. HG provided a report on meeting held 10th February 2021 re Trent Lane & was awaiting a response from NCC & will report back at next meeting.(refer to Appendix for report)
· Update from Cllr. AP re liaison with Bleasby PC & their positive flood group.- Cllr. AP had been in touch with Bleasby PC & it was agreed to add this when reviewing Strategic Plan.
· Councillor Training – report from Cllr.H.Gibbins – Cllr. HG reported she had attended a webinar early March & would forward the leaflets that were considered.
16. To consider annual insurance renewal – Clerk confirmed receipt of pre- renewal documents noting just ending 1st year of a 3 year long term agreement.
17. General maintenance of the Parish –
· report from Councillor JL – new kissing gate in place by the level crossing in Morton on FP2.  
· 2nd kissing gateto be located FP2 top of Gorsey Lane leading to Bleasby.  
· Footpath from Fiskerton – Morton stiles could be replaced. 
· All to be investigated by Cllrs. JL/BM
· Footpaths update Councillor BM – noted FP 30 was added in 2012. Cllr. BM to try to obtain up to date map.
18. Correspondence
· Inspector Sutton update.
· VIA EM – 
level crossing closure Station Road between junction Claypit & Marlock 15th – 19th March 2021 8 – 18.00.
· N & S D C Draft Local Validation Checklist consultation 1st March – 12th April 2021
Agenda items for next meeting:
· Welcome packs & action plan
· Flooding
· Speeding sign
· Finance – spending ideas 
19. Date of next meeting
       19th April 2021 – 7pm										

SIGNED……………………………………………………………

Meeting ended 20.57					DATE…………………………………………………………
APPENDIX ‘ A’
PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR CONSIDERATION: 
	Planning Reference
	Address
	Details
	FcM decision

	21/00385/S73
	Lavender Garden, Claypit Lane, Fiskerton 
	Variation conditions 2,3 & 7 re app. 20/00224/FUL to allow changes to windows etc
	Unanimously supported

	[bookmark: _Hlk66787887]20/02508/FULM
	Southwell Racecourse, Station Road, Rolleston
	Replacing existing racing surface material, with associated works etc.
	6 Against
1 For
Objection – refer to notes in Appendix for more details in support of objection



NEWARK & SHERWOOD DECISIONS:
	PLAN REF. NO.
	ADDRESS
	DETAILS
	N & S D C   Decision

	21/00234/TWCA
	Rose Cottage, Main Street Fiskerton
	Various tree works 
	No objection 

	21/00079/HOUSE
	Orchard House, Main Street, Morton
	Single storey ext. & internal/external minor alterations
	Grant householder application

	20/02118/HOUSE
	Bay Tree Cottage, Middle Lane, Morton
	Demolition of existing single storey side ext. & erection of 2 storey side & rear ext. etc.
	Grant householder application


[bookmark: page1]

	Payments for authorising 15th March 2021
	
	

	
	
	
	

	PAYEE
	DETAILS
	PAYMENT DETAILS
	£

	1.L.Holland
	Mar. Salary, home allwce. 
	online
	241.52

	2.HMRC
	Mar.  tax deductions
	online
	53.00

	3. British Gas
	VG meter
	DD
	10.73

	4. Starboard Systems
	Scribe Accounts package subscription
	online
	154.80

	TOTAL
	 
	 
	460.05


Objections to planning application ref. 20/02508/FULM
Southwell Racecourse

We continue to oppose this application for the following reasons:
Flood Risk 
There is still no view from the Environment Agency and the Trent Valley Internal Drainage Board on the implications of the Tapeta 12 material and speed of run off into the surrounding area and therefore the heightened risk of flooding.
Also, the additional works completed previously as reported in the comments of residents and images of recent flooding have not assuaged the concerns of residents in our local villages.
Environmental Impact 
There is no independent analysis of the composition of the materials being used for the replacement of the track materials and their impact on the environment.
Travel Plan
Whilst we acknowledge the change to the route for lorries to include the use of racecourse road there is still no plan for the removal of the existing track material. Occupation Lane poses challenges in light of the number of cars of train commuters parked there in more ‘normal times’.















Note of meeting between residents, PC representatives, EA, NCC and IDB 10th February 2021
[bookmark: _Hlk66042172]Yesterday morning, Linda, John and myself attended a meeting at Trent Lane to discuss the concerns we, as a parish council, have regarding flood prevention and drainage in Fiskerton.
Also present were Chris Price, who had largely arranged the meeting, two representatives from the Environment Agency, one from the Inland Drainage Board,Cllr. Roger Blaney, Scott from Notts County Council (who had already visited the site with Linda, John and myself) and Keith Laverick, the resident who owns the land abutting Trent Lane.
In brief, the issues discussed were:
The height and integrity of the flood banks
The condition of the drainage from Trent Lane and what can be done about it
The condition of the sluice further along the river in the Bleasby direction.
Firstly Ash, the EA representative, was able to reassure us that the flood banks were thoroughly surveyed and inspected in 1971 and again in 2017 and were found not to have diminished in height over that time and they thought it unlikely that they had diminished much at all since being constructed c. 1958-60. They were not 100% sure about the integrity of the flood banks but said that the EA had deemed them fit for purpose for at least the next 100 years and would continue to inspect them. The conclusion I think we can draw from that is that we do not need to worry about the flood banks.
The discussion concerning the poor drainage in Trent Lane and its almost total lack of maintenance took up the majority of the meeting. It was agreed that the watercourse itself needs clearing and ongoing maintenance if it is going to do its job in the future. It was also agreed that ownership of the lane was difficult to establish. Scott agreed to report back to Ross Marshall at Notts CC to see if they could find out which body is actually responsible for Trent Lane. There was some feeling that, as the lane used to be the main thoroughfare into Fiskerton it may well be the County Council. There is also the question of riparian rights and responsibilities and these would fall on Mr Laverick, the landowner. However it was agreed that it would not be at all fair to expect him to take full responsibility for clearing the debris and overgrowth in the drainage channel. It was agreed that the County Council would potentially take up the baton but that the IDB, who have the heavy machinery necessary for the initial clearing, would help. It  was also suggested that a group of local volunteers might be established -  'Friends of Trent Lane' to assist and to help maintain the Lane going forward. The main problem is getting it to a decent state in the first instance.
Finally, while some attendees left the meeting, Linda, John, myself and the EA reps walked on to the sluice which the EA were able to assure us is inspected every 6 months and is in good working order.
The meeting lasted over two hours so I may have missed something! If Linda or John would like to add anything please feel free.
In conclusion I would like to say that I felt that the meeting was constructive and achieved what we were hoping for. Our concerns about two issues were allayed and it looks like action might finally be taken, initially by the County Council with help from the IDB and with assistance from the parish council and residents, to resolve the thorniest issue - Trent Lane.
Following the initial report an email from Ash Reeves of the Environment Agency was received via Chris Price who arranged the meeting held on 10 February. This attached as Appendix 1.

Councillor Hilary Gibbins
11th February 2021- Updated on 7th March 2021.

Appendix 1 Correspondence between Chris Price and Ash Reeves EA following his attendance at the meeting at Trent Lane to discuss the concerns the parish council, have regarding flood prevention and drainage in Fiskerton.
Email From: Reeves, Ash [mailto:ash.reeves@environment-agency.gov.uk]
Sent: 15 February 2021 14:51
To: Chris price
Cc: Davies, Will
Subject: RE:

Good Afternoon Chris,

Thank you for arranging the meeting last week. As I don’t have other’s contact details please can you share the attached information. Also would you mind passing on Mr Leverick’s contact details. I believe he was the gentleman I need to talk to about the fencing along the top of the floodbank?
The points we discussed on site were:

·        The Penstock and flap valve at the end of Trent Lane.

o   We confirmed that these EA maintained assets protect from flood water from the River Trent backing up the ditch along Trent Lane. The flap valve should seal under water pressure to achieve this. The Penstock is a secondary defence. On our flood patrols in high water the ditch at Trent Lane is checked for backflow. If this is noted the Penstock can be closed. Backflow may occur due to damage to the flap valve or something jamming it open. Once the Trent levels drop the Penstock would be opened and the ditch would be free to drain via gravity.

o   The EA has no maintenance rights and responsibilities along the Trent Lane Ditch. This would be down to the Riparian Owners to manage and possibly there is a benefit in the Council doing works as discussed. We discussed other examples of this type of arrangement where outfalls pass through our raised defences. Other parties are responsible for maintaining their drainage through the outfall and we’re responsible for ensuring the river doesn’t breach the raised defence via the outfall (i.e. by maintaining and operating the flap valves and Penstocks)

o   I checked our Penstock operation log for the recent high water events on the Trent. This showed we didn’t close the Penstock on Trent Lane. Therefore I assume the flap valve was functioning and there was no need to operate as no backflows were experienced.

o   The asset ID for the Penstock is 231226 I believe colloquially this penstock is known as Judge Argyll’s if there were concerns about the Penstock during and event or at any other time you can call our Incident Hotline 0800 80 70 60and ask to speak to the Derbyshire and Nottinghamshire Flood Incident Duty Officer (FIDO). They will be able to call you back to discuss and mobilise our Field Team to investigate. Just mention the asset ID and name. The FIDO will be interested in whether you have observed and backflow indicating the flap valve has failed.

·        The Flood Bank

o   I gave an overview of the asset information we have available. Attached are our historical survey records from 1954, 1991 and 2017.

o   The General Arrangement drawing from 1954 shows the alignment of the floodbank parallel to Trent Lane. It shows the manhole and culvert at Trent Lane but it is unclear if these are new or existing. It doesn’t show any details around the ditch and Trent Lane or refer to it as a watercourse in need of any maintenance

o   The cross sections from 1991 show the crest levels of the floodbank and the location of the boundary fencing along the crest. No details are shown of the Trent Lane ditch and maintenance. In general crest levels are in the order of 15.9mAOD (above ordnance datum)

o   The cross sections from 2017 generally give good agreement with the 1991 survey with crest levels in the order of 15.9mAOD. There are no obvious locations of bank slippage and settlement. As explained on site I’d expect settlement allowances of 50mm or so to be allowed for at construction and after many years the bank will now be consolidated and not likely to be subject to settlement.

o   We have no as-built information showing the material properties used to construct the embankment. As part of our continual asset management we are looking at completing some intrusive ground investigation to gain this information. I believe the embankments and walls around Fiskerton are included in part of this package for the coming year.

o   I’ve checked our modelled flood level for the Trent in this location. The 100 year level (1% annual exceedance probability) is 14.82mAOD and the 1000 year level (0.1% AEP) is 15.31mAOD. Therefore the floodbank has a freeboard of over a metre on the 100year flood level.

o   We carry out annual asset inspections to look for poor condition such as cattle damage, settlement and slippage. This is in addition to our maintenance team flagging issues. This asset is current at target condition. We’ll be carrying out pest control this month to remove the moles that may cause damage. We’d also like to work with Mr Leverick to sort out the fencing on the Crest. Will and I walked the bank and didn’t see any areas of concern otherwise.

I hope this accurately captures all that we discussed and gives you the required information? Please let me know if you need anything further.


Regards,

Ashley Reeves
Asset Performance East - Technical Advisor
East Midlands




